REPORT FROM THE SECRETARIAT
 
 
1. This report from the Secretariat of the OAS Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) covers the main activities conducted since the third meeting of the Executive Board in December 2001. 

 
 I.   Strengthening of Hemispheric Port Dialogue
 
2.   The Inter-American dialogue on ports, as the main instrument of the Inter-American Committee on Ports, was strengthened through discussions at the third meeting of the Executive Board, the meetings of its executive subcommittees, and meetings of the three Technical Advisory Groups on Port Operations, Port Security, and Navigation Control and Environmental Protection, which took place in December 2001 in the Dominican Republic. The Secretariat was involved in planning, organizing, and conducting these meetings and following up on the mandates issued. 
 
II.  Cooperation for Port Development in the Hemisphere
 
3.   Cooperation for port development in the hemisphere has consisted mainly of activities in the area of training and direct technical assistance. 
 
4.   Training and skill enhancement for personnel in the port sector continue to represent the highest priority of the Inter-American Committee on Ports, accounting for more than 50 percent of its budget derived from voluntary contributions.  In this regard, the Secretariat planned, organized, and cooperated in the following activities:
 
 i. Regional Course on Port Security for Caribbean Countries. CIP, United States Maritime Administration (US MARAD) and Barbados Port Authority.  Barbados,  July  22-26, 2002.
 ii. Seminar on Controlling Ilicit Drug Trafficking in Ports. CIP, CICAD and the Dominican Port Authority. Santo Domingo, July 29 - August  2, 2002. 
 iii. Regional Course on Port Security for Andean Countries. CIP, United States Maritime Administration (US MARAD) and Ministerio de Transporte and Comunicaciones of Peru (MTC). Lima - Peru, August,  17-21, 2002. 
iv. Seventh Ibero-American Course on Port Management. CIP, Puertos del Estado de España. Madrid, Spain.  September 16 – October 11, 2002.
v. Third Ibero-American Course on Port Engineering. CIP, Puertos del Estado de España. Santander, Spain. September 16 – October 11, 2002.
vi. International Seminar on Strategic Port Tariffs. CIP, UNCTAD, INDESMAR. Lima -  Peru, September 25-27, 2002.
vii. Regional Course on Port Security for Central American Countries. CIP, Maritime Authority of the United States and Comisión Portuaria Nacional de Guatemala.  Guatemala City - Guatemala, October 21-25, 2002.
viii. Regional Course on Port Security for Mercosur Countries. CIP, Maritime Authority of the United States and Administración Nacional de Puertos del Uruguay. December  2-6, 2002; and
x. Seminar on Efficiency and Security for Port Development in Latin America and the Caribbean. CIP and Latin American Integration Association (ALADI). Montevideo, Uruguay,  December 2, 2002.   
 
5. Continuing the support for the Fundación Instituto Portuario de Estudios and Cooperación (IPEC) in Valencia and Universidad Pontificia de Comillas in Madrid, fellowships were provided to two Latin American officials for a master's program in port management and intermodal transportation, in Valencia, Spain. 
 
6. Assistance was also provided for the enrollment of three English-speaking Caribbean port officials in the International Course on Port Planning and Management at the University of  New Orleans. 

 
7. Through the above activities, training will have been provided to more than 450 port officials in the hemisphere by the end of the year. 

 
8. In order to raise more cooperation resources, and in support of the delegation of the United States, the Secretariat took part in executing the Inter-American Program of Training in Port Security 2002, with activities in Barbados, Lima, Guatemala and Uruguay. It also cooperated with the U.S. delegation in presenting the project for 2003 to the OAS Inter-American Agency for Cooperation and Development (AICD), requesting resources to carry out a similar project the following year. 

 
9. In response to specific requests from various national port administrations and authorities, the Secretariat provided the following technical assistance: 

 
(i)                  Peru, cooperation in drafting port legislation and in intersectoral working sessions in this regard. 
(ii)                Nicaragua and El Salvador, cooperation with the Comisión Técnica Binacional del Trasbordador (CTBT), providing technical information for use in decision-making. 
(iii)               Dominican Republic, cooperation in preparing profiles for cooperation projects in the area of concessions and port security.
 
10. Support for the Technical Advisory Groups.  Continuing the efforts in support of the first phase of the three TAGs, the Secretariat conducted a number of significant activities. Considering that two of the three chairs changed hands (Argentina in the TAG on Navigation Control and Environmental Protection, and the United States in the TAG on Port Security), technical assistance was provided to ensure the continuity of programming and activities.  Cooperation was also provided to the chairs of the the three TAGs in organizing their third meetings in Montevideo. 
 
11. The Secretariat prepared a report based on the responses received to the questionnaire on training needs in the port sector in Latin America and the Caribbean, in support of the delegation of the United States, which was assigned responsibility in this area. 

 
12. The Secretariat also formulated the proposal concerning the participation of women in the port sector in the hemisphere, in support of the delegation of the Dominican Republic, which was assigned responsibility in this area. 
 
            III.  Integration with other international cooperation agencies and with the private
       sector
 
13.    This objective was another important aspect of the Secretariat's program relations, identifying projects of mutual interest, raising additional cooperation resources, and providing greater support to the member countries. 
 
14.    The Secretariat also cooperated with various national and international organizations, agencies, and institutions in the organization of special events, such as the following: 
(i) Seminar on Port Legislation.  Chamber of Commerce. Lima - Peru, February 2002.
(ii) Spring Meeting of the American Association of Port Authorities (AAPA). AAPA, March 2002.
(iii) The Symposium on Trade, Customs, and Finance.  Port of Miami. Miami, June 2002.
(iv) Annual Conference of Customs Directors in the Western Hemisphere.  Customs Service of the United States. Miami, June 2002. 
(v) Sixth Ibero-American Conference on Logistics and International Logistics Convention. Barcelona, June 2002.
(vi) Meeting of the Andean Committee of Aquatic Transport Authorities (CAATA).  Andean Community of Nations. Puerto Ordaz, July 2002.
(vii) Annual Conference of the American Association of Port Authorities (AAPA). Jacksonville, September 2002
(viii) Meeting of the Caribbean Maritime Transportation Experts.  Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC). Panama, November 2002
(ix) Conference of the the International Association of Maritime Economists (IAME). Panama City, Panama, November 2002.
(x) Annual Meeting of the American Association of Customs Professionals (ASAPRA). Santo Domingo, October 2002.
(xi) Meeting of the Executive Committee of the Hemispheric Initiative of Ministers of Transportation. Inter-American Development Bank, Washington, D.C.  November 2002.
(xii) Ibero-American Forum on Maritime Legislation.  International Maritime Organization (IMO), Central American Commission of Maritime Transport (COCATRAM), and Dominican Port Authority, Santo Domingo, November 2002. 
 
15.    The Secretariat has been coordinating with the Spanish State Ports Agency in organizing a tripartite meeting with the Inter-American Agency for Cooperation and Development (IACD) to develop a technical, juridical, and training cooperation program based on the experience and best practices of Spanish ports to help develop port systems in the countries of Latin America and the Caribbean.  
 
IV. Institutional and Administrative Development of the Inter-American Committe on Ports  
 
16.    The Secretariat continued its efforts to promote and disseminate information about  the Agreement on Cooperation and Mutual Assistance among Inter-American Port Authorities.  Ten countries have now signed the Agreement.
 
17.    With respect to the CIP logo, flags have finally been received from all of the member state missions to the OAS and have been incorporated into the final logo.
 
18.    The Office of the Secretariat is being administered with a high percentage of the resources and contributions from member states, channelled through their respective Port authorities, in accordance with CIP regulations approved by the OAS General Assembly.  These are also the resources used to execute CIP operations.  For the current year, contributions amounting to 65 percent of expected income have been received, which constrains the proper functioning of the office and execution of a program to cooperation activities.  It is calculated that the cumulative arrears of the member countries to the Special Port Program amount to more than US$100,000, or nearly 50 percent of the annual budget.
 
V. Promotion and dissemination of information about the inter-American port systems
  
19.    The Inter-American Committee on Ports has been gearing up to expand and intensify this ongoing activity.  The Secretariat has various mechanisms for promoting and disseminating information about its activities and those of the various ports in the hemisphere, including: a web site (www.oas.org/cip); the virtual edition of Port Newsletter; an e-mail address (cgallegos@oas.org); a brochure for 2002-2003; information kits; and specialized publications. 
  
20.    Lastly, I should like to thank all of the delegations not only for participating in these CIP meetings and fore, but also for cooperating in the execution of its work plan for 2002.  I should also like to express my appreciation to the agencies, institutions, and regional and international organizations mentioned throughout this report for their valuable support.
 
Thank you
 
Carlos M. Gallegos
Executive Secretary
Inter-American Committee on Ports   
 





